Although most individuals choose to leave their estates outright to their children or other relatives, sadly, many clients I see have concerns about one or more of the intended beneficiaries of their estates.  In some cases, the family member is recently divorced and an inheritance might impact his or her child support obligation.  In other cases, the family member is disabled and receipt of an inheritance may jeopardize his or her continued eligibility for public assistance programs.  Still others simply have not shown good judgment with money and there is a concern that a windfall may be wasted.  

Often, clients feel as if family members with one or more of these issues need to be excluded from the client’s estate plan.  Other times, the client feels forced to leave the individual in as a beneficiary, hoping for the best once the funds reach the beneficiary’s control.

Thankfully, there are other options which allow for inclusion of a beneficiary who should not inherit funds directly, but ensure that the funds will be protected and spent wisely.  

Frequently, clients establish a trust within their Will (called a “testamentary trust”), so that the share for a particular beneficiary will be held by another person (a “Trustee”).  The Trustee may be directed to distribute specific sums of money on a regular basis or given full discretion over all distributions.  If the beneficiary is disabled, the trust should limit distributions to expenditures which will not endanger the beneficiary’s eligibility for benefits such as SSI and MassHealth (Medicaid).

In cases where the intended beneficiary is relatively young and the trust may last many years, some clients choose to avoid the Probate Court fees and oversight by executing a “living trust.”  This type of trust may be revocable or irrevocable, depending upon the client’s situation.  The trust may be funded immediately, over time, or not until the client’s death.

A revocable living trust allows the client to retain control over his or her assets and change the terms of the trust during his or her life.  I have had clients direct shares for children into trust because the child was going through a divorce or owed significant sums to creditors, but, then, after the divorce is final or the creditor situation resolved, amend the trust so that the child inherits directly.  

Irrevocable trusts are also used to provide for beneficiaries who should not inherit directly.  This type of trust needs to be used cautiously, however, as any funds transferred into trust during the client’s life are no longer accessible to the client and may, in fact, jeopardize the client’s own eligibility for public benefits.

The question to ask when drafting estate planning documents where there is a disabled child or other individual who should not inherit funds directly is not whether to include them.  Instead, clients should feel free to provide for children or other relatives with special concerns, considering only what type of trust works best to both meet the client’s needs and preserve the funds.

